
HAYWARDS HEATH HARRIERS MINUTES OF THE 51st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD AT WARDEN PARK ACADEMY, CUCKFIELD ON
TUESDAY 21ST MARCH 2017
1. Apologies for Absence: R Pyle, I & M Cooper, J Honey, M Winborn, J Wallis, P Heasman, P Cobbett, J Tanner, 

M Holdstock, R Watts, Z Morgan, B Adams, A Redd, I Parsley
2.
The Minutes of the 50th AGM were agreed to be a true record and were signed by the Chairman.

3.
Matters Arising: 

MS – possible move to Warden Park and issues at Whitemans Green –move to Warden Park is a success and all agreed that the clubhouse at Whitemans Green has vastly improved since the nursery had moved on.


4.
Chairmans Report

As Mark stood before you last year he announced that that would be his final report to the AGM.  Much wrangling ensued as it was clear there was unwillingness for anyone to step forward to take on the role.  Paul Cousins nobly stood forward and was elected as “Vice Chair”.  He has progressively taken on as Mark has stepped back – indeed he missed the last 2 committee meetings.  Mark stated that he thought we all appreciate having a club, and having a club means that some people have to do the formal things as well as the informal things.  Too few are willing to take on the formal things.  If that doesn’t change there may be no Club one day.  As he has said before, with privilege of being a member comes the responsibility of doing something.  Take note as it would be a shame to see a Club that brings so much to our sport having to fold.  Mark thanked the retiring committee for their steadfastness in face of this adversity.

A quick review of the year.

Firstly “management issues”, 

We wrestled with a big change in the first months of the year.  Marion Hemsworth and Mike Essex had developed an option for us to switch our winter training location from Oathall to Warden Park, bringing the benefit of additional space and the potential to increase our Junior numbers.  A lively Committee debate led to a positive view and before going firm with WP we invited member feedback – this was limited but seemed more positive than negative.  He hoped no-one has regrets.  Mark thanked Marion and Mike for developing this concept.

His only observation, as Chair, is that we saw this as a first step – get more space - on a journey to being able to increase our junior training group numbers in face of a waiting list that is larger than the membership.  The second step was to develop a greater number of coaches/coaching assistants from both the membership and junior parents. We’ve not moved fast enough in the last 6 months here. Linda became a grandmother this year and with too many other commitments she cannot do everything.  We really need someone else to step forward with the same commitment she has to assist in enrolling additional resources.

Mark took this opportunity on behalf the club to thank the “Shed Crew” who devoted time to building our kit shed at the back of the Gym.  Andy, John, Richie, Martin, Peter.

The second thorny issue that came up again was our kit / kit design.  Mags Lazell ran a pretty open and transparent process, and she will say more shortly.  Nevertheless the question of “beetroot or not” seems pretty resolved to me.  There is no question that we cannot accommodate additional kit options and varying cuts etc.

Thirdly, you may remember that last year was golden anniversary year.  We managed a number of recognition events during the year.  A splendid Dinner Dance, a golden embossed T-shirt, “HHH is 50 pens”, a midsummer family event.  Too much to recount in detail but thanks to all those who contributed.

Secondly, “sporting endeavours”
The endurance Group has had a mixed year.  We had tremendous highs in the X/C season : Men’s Div 1 Silver, Vet’s Gold, Ladies 2nd Div2 and promoted, Chris Smith (open), James Skinner (V40), Paul Cousins (V50) all gold individual.   A number of county selections also came forward.  At the SGP as individuals our Men members took the top 3 places in the open competition, won V1, 2nd V7; ladies open 5th, 3rd Senior, won V4, V7.  However, having held the overall SGP trophy for 2 years our depth was not quite there this year and with men only finishing 2nd and the ladies 4th (not getting 10 runners out for 8 races really hurt) meant we finished 3rd.  In the WSFRL,  our participation levels let us down, dropping over 200 pts scored in the season taking’s us down from 10th to 12th in the Seniors, our Juniors were a little better only dropping 7 pts and 1 position to 6th.  Needless to say we were well down on the “improvement” tables. 

In the SDWR our Men’s team fought to the line on time, but having had to make a very late substitute who couldn’t reccie all his legs we fell victim to “harsh” rules penalty and slipped to second.  Tom’s “unfinished business” continues.  In the inaugural Ouse Valley Relay Challenge against Burgess Hill, a good day out was had by BHR and our partially complete teams, who ran fast enough to gain a narrow team win.

Our Juniors/Intermediates competed strongly in both the U13 and U15 Leagues in 2016, with the U13’s finishing as runners up in the Plate Trophy after winning it for the previous 3 years.  The Youth Development League Team was supported well by our U17’s and U20’s and all those who competed enjoyed the opportunity of competing with Lewes and East Grinstead, as Team Sussex, and producing some good individual and team performances.  The Southern Athletic League team, with Lewes, had some great results and our Masters League Team, again competing with Lewes, came away with excellent performances.  

There were medals for Darja Knotkova-Hanley, Simeon Cousins, Lucie Venables, Ben Radcliffe, Alex Todd, Julian Boyer, Jack Chivers and Mike Bale in the Sussex Track & Field and Masters Championships.

2016 also brought the club some more track and field club records: Darja Knotkova-Hanley (U17 3000m),  Abigail Redd (V35 1000m& 2000m Walk), Lucie Venables (SW 2000 S/C), Helen Diack (V35 Triple Jump & High Jump), Paul Cousins (V50 10,000m), Christian Lambert (U17 110mH), Mike Bale (V60 Throws Pentathlon, Discus and Hammer) and Wilem Robinson (U15 Long Jump)

The Sportshall League Team results were as expected and we finished 4th in both the boys and the girls competition, with Lucy Krombas achieving an U11 Speed Bounce League record.  Charlie Bonwick-Adams, Oliver Simpson, Stanley Flower, Adam Dray, Tristan Coe and Ethan Lambert, together with Lucy, were all selected to represent Sussex in the various Inter County matches.

Thanks to all the team managers, coaches and athletes who all made this possible. 

Coaching : Lucie will say a little more later, and I already mentioned the need to enhance our coaching support for Juniors. However, on behalf the Club’s members please join me in thanking Linda and junior crew, Martin and his endurance crew for the support and dedication they give to all our athletes in striving for their goals.  We can say thank you now, but I know the thing that the coaches appreciate most is athletes competing, not just training.

Unsung Heroes:  I know I made a point earlier about the Club needing people to do some of the formal admin stuff, and the difficulty HHH has in finding people willing to do this.  I do however; want to commend those who actually do a lot of informal stuff that keeps the club being what it is.  Some examples: Ben Adams who helped organize our WSFRL race with Mags Lazell (and for at much of the year found time to write some middy articles, Jean’s “cake & tea” crews who support every event we host, Andy Carter who covers many bases when a hand is needed,  Marion Hemsworth who not only facilitates the endurance group but also keeps an ear on the local politics/council initiatives and represents us nobly, Rupert Purchase who mastered the WSFRL club entries and is now handing on to Julian Boyer, John Rix who administers the bank account and cash spreadsheet under Mags supervision, Barry & Tom for turning X/C from a club curiosity to “mainstream”.

Finally, just a week ago we paid our respects to Steve Horn, a club member who epitomises a lot of what being a Club member was about – always pulling on the maroon vest, signing up to any list of request for help.  Steve, we miss you.

And now, as Mark finally stepped aside, it’s “Goodbye from him and Goodbye from me”.

5.
Treasurers Report
Two statements, one showing the accounts for the last five years, and the other giving a breakdown of our competition costs for 2015 were circulated to all members.

* Accounts are not on a Profit & Loss basis: there is no balance sheet, no accruals and no depreciation. If a bill comes it’s paid. If cash comes in its booked for that same day. These are called Receipt and Payment accounts. There will be timing differences between years and one-off items of expenditure; where these are significant they will be explained.

* The Committee decided not to have the accounts independently examined, given the Treasurer’s continuing accurate statements to the committee.

Headlines

We have ended the year with a cash balance of £21,620, up almost £1,500 on 2015.  However, without the cash generated by our events, and catering at events, we would have had a deficit of nearly £1,600:

Change in Cash 2016

Core Activities -1785

Kit +512

Catering +1194

Events +1818

50th anniversary dinner -308

+1,432

Some details/points of interest:

(figures are rounded up/down for ease of reading)

Overall

Overall balance is £21,620; broadly similar, though slightly higher, than the equivalent figure every year since Dec 2010.

Events:

Christ’s Hospital relays and Sussex XC league (Hickstead Feb) refreshments - £1190, up £870 from 2015, because in 2015 we only did refreshments at Christ’s Hospital Relays.  XC (aka Hickstead Oct WSFRL event) - £1320, down £160, but 2015 figure included a late £100 payment of sponsorship due in 2014.

T&F Crawley - £477, up £56.

Anniversary Dinner - cost £310 in 2016; the deposit for the venue was paid in late 2015.

Summer relays - £19, down £177.

General receipts

Subs, joining fees, EA collections all broadly in line with 2015, though EA collection up slightly - by £484 to £3152, as EA fees have increased from £13 to £14 per athlete.

Membership at the end of Dec 2016 was as follows:

Kit sales - down £295 to £360, after generally steady level for last few years.

General payments

Hall/Track hire - £5150, up £480 - due to move to Warden Park (£152 per week cf: £117.50 a week at Oathall).

50th anniversary costs - £1550, including subsidising of the anniversary dinner, anniversary Tshirts, pens and summer relays at Whiteman’s Green.

Athletics meetings/entries - £2.55 - No bills have been received for YDL, or the events which have replaced SWT&F, or for Sussex T&F.

NB: This also includes three years’ worth of U15 SCAA Affiliation fees that were all billed this year.

Endurance - £1190, down £1025 - due to less entries in WSFRL, not having participation awards for SGP and substantial reduction in number of other endurance awards.

Affiliations - up £700 to £3750.

Coaching - £380, down £46 - this includes coaches’ mileage and clothing.

SDWR - broadly the same.

Print/post - £595, less than in last three years by ~£400. Last year we paid for printed membership cards.

Insurance - up slightly to £295 due to move to Warden Park.

Associate Junior Over 60 Senior Total

Female 20 62 6 27 115

Male 35 79 6 55 175

Total 55 141 12 82 290

Kit Purchase - down £1850 to £740.

Equipment purchases - down £1030 to £240. Last year we paid for hurdles (£762), shots (£240) and starting blocks (£126); this year new water heater for teas/coffees when we are providing refreshments, and keys for shed/containers.

(We were invoiced for, and paid for the shed at Warden Park at the beginning of 2017.)

Thank you very much to John Rix for continuing to keep the books for the last 12 months.  Although I have nominally been treasurer this year, John has done all the hard work of number-crunching.
JG questioned SAL expenses as Tim Popkin had not put in a claim.  MS replied stating that the committee had waived his membership fee.

MH – Mid Summer Relays had reported a loss due to free catering to celebrate the club’s 50th Anniversary.

Accounts were adopted.  Proposed JG, seconded Andy Carter/Mick Derrick.
6.
Club Coach’s Report

The club is as always very grateful for the time the clubs coaches give up each week for all sessions whether junior, track and field or endurance. All of these coaches are volunteers and give up a lot of time to support the club. It is worth remembering that and the fact that the club relies on this and without continual support there would be no club. 

The junior/intermediate sessions have been supported by a core group of regular coaches throughout the year, but are always looking for volunteers. Thanks for continued commitment to Linda, Richard Haynes, Tim Hicks, Mike Essex, Peter Cobbett, Ben Radcliffe, John Morgan, Graham Kenward, Helen Diack, Irene Parsley, Mike Bale, Shelagh Robinson, Kaye Whiting, Christian Lambert and our junior volunteers: Jasmine Mamoany, Millie Flower, Lily Bliss-Tomlinson, Lucy Relf and Harvey Bashford-Dickens.
The waiting list for new junior members continues to be a concern and will require new coaches to come forward if the club is to start to address this. The move to Warden Park has helped with space but no new coaches have come forward to develop any long-term plans. 

Track and field coaching sessions overseen by Bob Ruff, are available both at Whitemans Green and Warden Park. The number of athletes taking part in these sessions continues to be of concern and will need consideration by the new committee into the coming year. Ideas are welcome from the wider club membership.

On the endurance side Martin Delbridge has continued to oversee sessions and reports continued success with every group leader supporting the sessions ensuring everyone receives advice and guidance. New for this year Martin has introduced circuits sessions at Warden Park specifically for the endurance group that allow runners to still have the chance to run with the session. These have proved popular with the group.  

Going forward the club needs to encourage more club members to get involved in coaching as the club grows, particularly to help with the junior and track and field sessions. There is a range of coaching courses available that the club will subsidised for those interested. Please speak to a committee member to find out more. All of those who currently coach will tell you that it is an enjoyable experience and who knows you may end up going to an Olympics to represent the club just like a fellow coach at Lewes AC did in 2016. 
LV apologised to the endurance group for not including information regarding them.

LV echoed the need for coaches and MS stated that the committee fully supports the coaches and will fund future development.
7.
Presidents Report

As is quite usual at the AGM most, if not all, the important issues and matters of general interest to the club membership have already been visited by speakers a little earlier on the agenda.   However John wanted to take a few short minutes of your time, even if only as a modest contribution to the club archive.

First of all John echoed some of Mark’s words on the successes of the past year and how particularly pleasing it is that our longer distance runners have continued the successes that they have enjoyed through the last few years.  It was great to see that we have now not only made our mark on the Sussex Grand Prix but also on the Sussex cross country championships and league, in the process giving some of the traditionally leading county clubs something to think about.  There is every reason to believe that this may continue for a while yet.   It is perhaps almost inevitable that the successes on the road and country have been countered by a dwindling of support for the track and field side of our sport.   It would be great if the success of the one could now flow in to the other, but you can’t expect to have it all ways.   Meanwhile our juniors have been holding their own in their several league and with a bit more self-belief I am sure they can go ahead and win medals, they do not lack the ability to make their mark in the County.   John is sure their time will come.   Nonetheless, several of our younger members, as Mark reported, did achieve County selection so the succession is definitely in place.

It has been great to see our club having a crack at the regional road relays and to continue among the leaders in the South Downs relay.   It was also good to see the inaugural Ouse Valley relay was a success.

John believes that overall our club is stronger now than at almost any time during his period as a member, now 35 years, and that is not only in simple membership numbers but also in results already achieved and in potential for further success.   It is clearly a reflection of people believing we have something good to offer that we keep finding new members joining our senior ranks and that our junior waiting list is as long as your arm.   Much of the reason for this healthy position is down to our excellent coaching staff.   We have more, and more experienced, coaches than ever before and it is bringing dividends.   So I would like to say on behalf of us all a huge thank you to our leading coaches Martin Delbridge, Linda Tullett, Bob Ruff, Richard Haynes and their able assistants whom Mark has already mentioned.                

Although John is no longer a regular part of the Tuesday evening training he has watched some vibrant  sessions from the sidelines,  but don’t count him out yet, his knee is improving even though his pace has reduced from slow to slower and now to virtually stop.

As is in no way unusual, this club is heavily indebted to a few people.    Where would we be without our coaching team?   And, again, the people like Tom Mullen and Barry Tullett who do so much whipping in for teams at various events and Marion Hemsworth who finds time for so many club matters as well as her County role.  At the risk of seeming to repeat himself, John would like to mention again the towering contribution that Linda continues to make to the club.   Without her efforts the club would be floundering and he hopes you all recognise just how important she is to the club.

Very soon we will be asked to elect our new committee for the coming year.  John hopes you have all given this proper thought and will be willing to either put your name forward as a committee member or ensure you are available to help in some way, particularly at the several events which the club hosts each year.  We need more people to be prepared to make a contribution to the management of our club.   Things do not just happen – they need to be made to happen - and that in turn needs people to volunteer to take on the necessary jobs.  And please do take on board the fact that the club needs more qualified coaches and officials.  Don’t be shy –come and find out more about it and get yourself on a course.

One person who will not be standing for election this time round is our excellent chairman Mark Sykes.   As he has himself already mentioned, he first accepted the post on the understanding that it would be for three years.   This time last year he suddenly realised that, without quite knowing how, he had graciously agreed to an additional year, but today is definitely the end.  Not only has he been at the helm during a successful period in the club’s history but he has also driven the club through a major change as we moved away from Oathall after 40 or more years into our new base here at Warden Park.    Personally John thinks he has done an excellent job and on behalf of you all would like to say a very sincere “thank you” to him for all he has done in his term of office.    

Finally, John wished to reminisce a little for a moment or two?  He came to the club first on a “Come and try it” offer in the autumn of 1982 and formally joined in early 1983.  That is quite a long time past, but not as long ago as our longest serving active members who he believes are John Morgan, Linda Tullett, Jenny Denyer and Neil Sutherland.   When he first joined, it was mainly a juniors club and, for the relatively few senior members it was mainly track& field and cross country dominated.   As the years have passed, on the track side, we have moved on from having only a senior men’s team to having a ladies’ team, under 17, under 15 and under 13 teams.  Recent changes have, of course, merged the genders together and reduced the geographic areas so that we no longer have to travel to places like Kings Lynn, Plymouth, Braunton and the Channel Islands for league fixtures.   Along the way we have enjoyed successes in cross country leagues and championships, more recently in road races, notably in the Sussex Grand Prix.   Indeed one of the most satisfying things in the club in the last few years has been the dominant role we have enjoyed in the grand prix and the great impact we have suddenly enjoyed in the county cross country league.  

On the endurance side our members have run in events all over Europe as well as in America and in all sorts of distances up to the original 80 miles of the South Downs Way, which  9 of us completed, and its extended 100 miles which one of our number ran.   Then there was the London to Brighton run, the 50 mile Mendip Way in Somerset, the Otter 40 in Derbyshire and the North Downs run known as “Freddie Firth’s famous fat-ass fifty four mile footrace finally finishing in Farnham” held on the first Sunday of the year.   John has the pleasure of holding the club record for one of these, which he may retain in perpetuity as the event is no longer in the calendar.

He has been very conscious that as his involvement in County matters has increased so his own contribution to our club activities and development has diminished, but after all those years it is very hard to even think about going away !   But well done to everyone, keep up the good work and see what new trophies can be won and new horizons visited in the coming years.
8.
Election of Officers
JG, as Honorary President, took over the Chair.

The full Election of Officers then took place:


Chairperson:


Marion Hemsworth

Deputy Chairman:

Paul Cousins

Secretary:


Linda Tullett


Treasurer:


John Rix


Fixture Secretary:

Carl Bicknell

Membership Secretary:

Tim Hicks

Club Coach:


Lucie Venables

Junior Representative:

Christian Lambert


General Committee:

Jenny Denyer





Mags Lazell





Naomi Cikalo






Mike Bale






Neil Sutherland

All officers duly elected.

Marion Hemsworth then took over the meeting as the elected Chair.
She started by thanking JG, the old/new committee and MS.

MH is currently working on the development of club facilities with help from Christian Lambert.  She is aware of the concerns in MS report.  There are gaps in media/press releases/website.  She stated that the committee can take on the main roles within the club but it was important that club members support by doing more.

Wakehurst Willow – want the club to be move involved.

9.
Proposal by the Committee

The Management Committee wished to amend the Club Constitution to include reference to the retention of the current club colours or maroon with two white hoops with the wording “The Club colours shall be maroon with two white bands and registered with England Athletics for competition purposes.”
Mags Lazell fed back on kit survey which supported retention of club colours.
Agreed unanimously.
10.
Any Other Business

ML – kit survey – 107 responses.  General opinion was that the club wanted hoodies (zip up), technical long and short sleeved tops, high viz jackets.
There are two ways in which the kit can be supplied: 

1. Club buy in bulk and sell – huge task.

2. Online options – online shop to stock kit and individuals purchase, paying own p&p but they only stock certain colours and maroon is not one.

Sublimated kit – only bulk orders accepted every 6 months.  Online shop opens for 4 weeks twice a year.  Individuals order what they want and make the payment then the kit ordered sent to an individual within the club for distribution by club rep.  There would be a minimum order for each item.
Verify Coombes asked what would happen if minimum order not met.  ML replied stating that as long as they have enough orders overall, then they would honour the order.

Kath Buckeridge stated that transfers can come off so would rather pay more for a better quality item.

Ben Gibson asked about the club vests and was advised that they would remain with the current supplier and held by the club for distribution as and when required.

The overall opinion was to go for the sublimated kit with the online shop open twice a year.

Claire Annesley asked if there was any commission given to the club.  ML stated that the club could negotiate on commission.  It was agreed that ML would get some quotes and samples which she would take along to the committee meeting.
JG – Club needs more qualified coaches and officials.  Club loses points in leagues for not providing enough officials.

JG – Mid Sussex Times report – club not mentioned recently.  MH stated that the club was aware of this and it was in hand.

JG – Awards Evening – some of the trophies are looking a little worse for wear.  Need to review and replace some of them.

John Rix – EA payment scheme.  Email sent to all members informing them of the change to club membership payments.  TH happy to answer any questions concerning the new system.  TH to send out an email to all members with the online payment methods and instructions as to how to renew.

There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 8.23pm.

